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1 –  Tuesday March 31, 2020 

 
At half past seven, Kern's cell phone rang on 

the shelf behind his bed. It wakened him abruptly. 
Because the call could only be business-related, he 
took it immediately.  

"Is the Aarau office operational yet?" his boss 
wanted to know.  

Kern tried not to let it show that he still was in 
bed. "We're ready twenty-four-seven," he said. 

"Listen, a man has been murdered," Stierli said. 
"The Aargau Cantonal Police notified us. A dis-
patcher of the Power Grid Company in Aarau. 
Could be our business."  

"When did the murder take place?" 
"Yesterday morning." 
"And they've already alerted us?" 
"The Aargau Cantonal Police is pretty much on 

the ball. So get your ass over there. The officer in 
charge is waiting for you. His  name is Rauch." 

Without waiting for an answer, Stierli hung up. 
Kern paused to clear his mind before getting 

up. His room was flooded with morning light, the 
day had started sunny. He entered the bathroom 
and took a shower. Getting dressed, he decided on 
a light blue shirt, gray slacks, a dark blue blazer, 
and a beige tie. The proper attire for police work, 
he thought. He eyed himself in the mirror and saw 
a lean man in his forties with straight brown hair, 
angular features and brown eyes. Pretty incon-
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spicuous, no special features whatsoever, and 
that's an advantage in my profession, he told him-
self.    

In the kitchen, he brewed himself a Nespresso 
coffee. He saw that his mother had already had 
breakfast. Apparently she had  left for work early. 
The two-car garage was open, and her Jag was 
gone. Kern got into his old Renault Captur and 
drove off, down to the Telli district, to the police 
headquarters. He noticed that there was hardly 
any traffic on the streets. This was one of the few 
pleasant circumstances accompanying the corona 
crisis, he thought. 

He checked in at the reception desk, and shortly 
thereafter a burly man in his fifties appeared. He 
wore a well-fitting suit. Good clothes look re-
spectable, Kern thought, as the man squeezed 
through one of the two turnstiles in the entrance 
hall. The Cantonal Police had probably issued dress 
codes for their executives. It had been no different 
at the Bureau. His own suits were all from his FBI 
days, made by a Chinese tailor in Arlington. They 
still fit perfectly, because he kept in shape.  

It looked as if the police officer was about to 
walk up to him and offer his hand, but then he 
suddenly  stopped two meters away. He eyed 
Kern coolly and finally waved at him.  

Kern waved back and said, "Kern from the Fed-
eral Intelligence Service. I was called in by my 
boss. He mentioned it's about murder. I haven't 
heard anything on the news yet." 
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"Lieutenant Rauch," the policeman said. "I'm in 
charge of the investigation. Your boss has an-
nounced you. And we will inform the press about 
the murder tonight. Because of the corona crisis, 
we're understaffed, so things are a little slower 
than usual. Come with me." 

He went to the counter and picked up a visi-
tor's badge, which he gave to Kern. "This will get 
you through the turnstile." 

Behind the barrier, Rauch marched quickly to 
the stairs next to the elevator shaft. "Riding the el-
evator two at a time is no longer allowed," he said, 
and stormed up the stairs. Kern followed at a suit-
able distance. Rauch led him into a corner office 
with modern furniture and a view over the tall 
trees of the Telli district. Doesn't look much like 
an office, Kern thought. The lieutenant sat down 
behind his desk and directed Kern to the chair op-
posite. Okay, thought Kern, that way we sit two 
meters apart as required.  

"No sunglasses?" asked Rauch. "And no resem-
blance to 007 at all? Not a typical intelligence man 
in my view." At that, he grinned. His face was 
lined with deep furrows and had a healthy tan. He 
regenerates in a solarium, Kern thought. Rauch 
had a noticeably large mouth, and when he spoke 
or smiled, his whole face joined in. Kern won-
dered what other expressions the officer had in 
store. Surely he could put on a poker face if nec-
essary. Or unsettle suspects with a stern look. 

"Average, even boring, appearance is the best 
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cover," Kern replied, grinning back. He recalled 
that the FBI had had a few crime prevention films 
made. And they had picked him out as an average 
person. However, the videos had been converted 
into animated films, like those shown on air-
planes, and so he had no longer been recognizable 
as a real figure. 

He liked this ritual of meeting cop to cop and 
asked, "What did you call us in for?" 

"A man named Gerhard Schlittler was mur-
dered yesterday. He was a dispatcher at the Power 
Grid Company here in Aarau. You know, they op-
erate the major Swiss grid which is connected to 
Europe. According to your office's list, that's a 
strategically important organisation. It could well 
be that someone is targeting the country's power 
supply. And that's why, in accordance with the in-
structions of the federal government, we have no-
tified you." 

Kern nodded. High on the Federal Council's list 
of nationwide risks were a prolonged, widespread 
power outage and a pandemic. "We already have 
the pandemic," he said. "All that's missing is the 
power supply failure." 

"Exactly." 
"What can you tell me about the murder?" 
"Schlittler was thirty-seven, married, two chil-

dren. He lived in a single-family house in Auen-
stein, up on the hill, with a magnificent view. 
Looking at the peaceful countryside helped me 
brace myself before ringing the doorbell to break 



11

the bad news. Well, yesterday he drove his car to 
work as usual, but never arrived. There followed 
the standard procedures, a call of the company at 
home, which alerted the wife, and at ten a call 
from the wife to the police. The responsible 
precinct in Aarau started a search along his route 
to work. Schlittler used to drive to Aarau over the 
Auenstein bridge and then through the forest of 
Rohr. And on one of the parking lots on the Rohr 
side of the bridge they found him. He was sitting 
in his car and was dead. By the way, strange that 
none of the people walking their dogs from there 
noticed and reported him. It must be because of 
the corona crisis. Everyone is only looking after 
themselves. When the police showed up, there 
was no one else in the parking lot, but there must 
have been dog walkers there. We will put out an 
appeal for witnesses. Schlittler had been killed by 
a shot into the head. The probable sequence of 
events is this. Schlittler drives into the parking lot. 
He has a date with someone, or someone he 
knows waves him out. This someone gets into the 
car, places himself in the passenger seat, possibly 
a conversation ensues. The murder is done with a 
small-caliber weapon, which means there's hardly 
any blood spatter in the car except on the driver's 
window." 

"And you're already investigating who Schlit-
tler associated with, whether he had debts, possi-
bly an affair, and so on." 

"Exactly. We talked to the family and immedi-
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ate neighbors. He lead an ordinary life, spent most 
of his time with his family, socialized amicably 
with neighbors, and was a member of the local 
tennis club. Everybody liked him, he was unob-
trusive. At first glance, neighbors and club mem-
bers are trustworthy people, no exotics among 
them, if you know what I mean. It's all provi-
sional, though. I've put two officers on it to get 
more information out of interviews." 

"How do you organize that without violating 
the distancing rules?" 

"Well, usually two officers conduct the inter-
views, one to ask the questions, the other to ob-
serve the interviewees. Now they go alone – 
except when backup is needed, but then they 
drive separately. In addition, they always ask the 
interviewees to follow them outside or at least into 
the stairwell to avoid closed rooms. It works, but 
it's all a bit complex." 

Kern nodded. "And of course you immediately 
considered the wife as the perpetrator." 

"Exactly. The statistics speak for themselves. 
Henriette Schlittler works mornings in the ac-
counting department of a trust company. Because 
of the corona crisis, however, she stayed at home 
the whole morning, assisting her two children –  
they are nine and eleven – with their home school-
ing. And what further speaks against her perpe-
tration: there is no gun registered in Schlittlers 
house. I think we can rule out the wife for now." 

Kern was impressed. This officer worked thor-
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oughly. He further noticed that Rauch simply re-
ferred to the children as such. They didn't have 
names yet. This showed that the police were focus-
ing on the relevant issues. The children were given 
names only when they were to be questioned. And 
otherwise when the final report was written. Only 
then do we chase such details, he thought. They 
are necessary in case one of the persons reappears 
in a later case. Therefore, Stierli is completely right 
when he demands detailed reports from me. 

"And what about the company where Schlittler 
worked?" he asked. 

"I've scheduled a visit to the Power Grid Com-
pany for later in the morning. I thought you 
should come with me." 

"I think  I should. But why don't we do it by 
video conference?" 

"I'm an old-fashioned cop. I want to feel the at-
mosphere of the place and the reactions of the in-
terviewees." 

Rauch reached for a thin dossier and slid it 
across the table to Kern. "Here's a copy of our find-
ings so far. I've printed out everything my staff 
has fed into the system up to this morning. It's still 
meager, of course, but we're working on it. We 
strongly hope that we will succeed. We're hardly 
used to unsolved homicides here." 

That was true, as Kern knew. The Aargau Can-
tonal Police had good reason to be proud of their 
high solve rate. 

Rauch rose. "Come along." 
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Once in the parking garage, Rauch paused. "Be-
cause only one person is allowed per car, we are 
currently short of vehicles. I assume you drove 
here from Bern by car." 

"I came indeed by car. It's over there in the vis-
itors' parking lot. But I didn't come from Bern, I 
came straight from home. I live in Aarau, in the 
Zelgli district." 

"Perfect." 
When Rauch saw the Captur, he asked, "And 

where's the Aston Martin?" 
"Only five pay grades above me." 
Rauch grinned, said, "Exactly," and got in. 

* 

Kern knew that the Power Grid Company had 
its headquarters in Aarau, but did not know the 
location. He followed Rauch up to the train sta-
tion, then under the railroad line to the Gais traffic 
circle and from here to the neighborhood south of 
the station. They parked in front of an eye-catch-
ing building with "Power Grid Company" written 
on it.  

Rauch had announced their visit. At the recep-
tion desk, a woman who Kern estimated to be 
forty – the same age as himself –  picked them up. 
She, too, kept her distance. She was dressed smart 
casual, in black designer jeans tucked into Texas 
boots and a light sweater flecked in greenish col-
ors, over which hung a long necklace of dark blue, 
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irregularly shaped stones. She wore her black, 
shoulder-length hair down. He liked her appear-
ance at once. 

"Astrid Mächler. I run the control center."  
Rauch introduced Kern and himself, but did 

not mention that Kern was from the intelligence 
service. Well done, Kern thought. 

At the reception desk, they were given access 
cards, with Rauch showing his credentials, while 
Kern showed his private ID. The man at the 
counter frowned, but apparently came to the con-
clusion that if Kern accompanied the policeman, 
the officer would take responsibility for him. 

Ms. Mächler led them into a meeting room.  
"Please take a seat. There and there, so we can 

keep our distance. May I order coffee for you? Or 
mineral water?" 

No one wanted anything.  
The room had been prepared for the visit. 

There was a brochure of the Power Grid Company 
by each of the two visitors' seats, as well as a busi-
ness card from which Kern learned that Ms. Mäch-
ler had studied electrical engineering at the ETH. 
She sat down, brushed her hair out of her face and 
said, "It's terrible what happened. I can't under-
stand it." 

"Neither do we, not yet," Rauch said. "But I 
think we'll find out. But first we want to know 
what Schlittler's function was." 

"As a dispatcher, he was responsible for grid 
stability. In layman's terms, this means that the 
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electricity supply is adjusted to demand at all 
times. Thanks to the European interconnected 
grid, this is possible without any problems. If a 
giant like the Gösgen NPP fails, for example, a 
large number of power plants across Europe ramp 
up their production slightly, and the grid remains 
stable; consumers don't notice a thing." 

Rauch cleared his throat. "It's not part of the 
case, but I find this explanation irritating. What 
does it look like in the future? You can't ramp up 
a solar power plant when there's no sun, can you?" 

Ms. Mächler smiled. "I can tell you're a trained 
police officer. You found the weak point right 
away. I can't give you an answer. We're trying our 
best, but it's all in flux. In other words, the answer 
is written in the stars." 

Kern interfered. "How do we have to imagine 
Schlittlers work? Was he pushing buttons to 
achieve his goal?" 

"There's no need for that. Basically, everything 
is done by computer programs. Our dispatchers 
just have to monitor them and sometimes inter-
vene, for example if there are too few power plants 
on the grid. There are consumers that we are al-
lowed to cut back according to the contract, for 
which they receive a bonus." 

"I assume such interventions take place on the 
computer?" 

"Right." 
"Then I would recommend that you immedi-

ately block all of Schlittler's passwords." He 
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thought for a moment and added, "If you haven't 
already done so." 

Ms. Mächler beamed at him. "This is a security 
routine for us. In case of death, accident or resig-
nation, we immediately cancel the passwords; in 
case of absence due to illness or vacation, we are 
less restrictive, it happens only after three days." 

"Can you track if anyone has already tried to 
get into the system using Schlittler's passwords?" 

"If you'll excuse me for a moment, I want to 
have this done immediately." She rose and left. 

Rauch turned around in his chair and said, 
"Well done. I wouldn't have thought of that." 

"It's not your area, after all. And for us, this con-
sideration is routine." 

Rauch thought and said, "Now she's calling the 
IT department. And to that end, she went out. She 
has an impressive security awareness. Even with 
us, the police, no on-duty calls in the presence of 
third parties." 

The engineer came back.  
"I have initiated an audit. But since we have a 

lot of accesses, the corresponding logs are exten-
sive. And if we don't know the IP address of the 
sender, IT says it will take a few hours before they 
can tell us anything." 

"Good," Rauch said. "Can you tell us about 
Schlittler as an employee?" 

"Gerhard was a group leader. I think he would 
have progressed further in his career. You know 
working life. Recruiting skilled people is always 
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difficult, even if we a have high unemployment 
rate. You can easily get average skilled specialists 
on the market who can do their job more or less 
well according to instructions and manuals. And 
you always get a few below-average employees 
who can cover up their professional deficiencies 
with brash behavior." 

She sighed. "But if you want people who think 
for themselves, are proactive, analyze the situation 
and make suggestions for improvement, and who 
are also able to manage employees, then  recruit-
ing will be demanding and you need a good por-
tion of luck before you find someone. And once 
you have such a person, you better treat them with 
care." 

Kern grinned. The head of the control center 
knew what she was talking about.  

Rauch said, "I assume Schlittler was, uh, such a 
valuable employee." 

"Absolutely." 
"And what about rivalries? Internal friction?" 
Ms. Mächler pondered. "No doubt there was. 

The optimal handling of the work processes is or-
ganized by the groups themselves. There were 
discussions, and in the end Gerhard, as the boss, 
had to decide. But to my knowledge, he always 
worked toward a consensus. He didn't provoke, 
he listened to people. In any case, there were never 
any complaints to me as his superior. Moreover, I 
never noticed any quarrels within his team or with 
other teams. Our staff is manageable. Most of us 
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take lunch in the staff restaurant. There are no hi-
erarchical barriers, we talk to each other, we are 
on first-name terms. With the exception of top 
management, of course. Our employees think 
they're just bureaucrats who tick differently than 
the operating personnel." 

At this, she smiled conspiratorially. The top 
management isn't popular anywhere, Kern 
thought.  

He said, "I want to know if Schlittler leaves a 
gap that you can't fill. Specifically, does the loss 
put you in a tailspin? And I'm wondering in gen-
eral how your operation is doing under corona 
conditions." 

"He definitely leaves a gap, but we are well po-
sitioned with skilled staff, and due to corona no 
one is going on vacation at the moment. Our em-
ployees are very motivated, willing to work over-
time, for which they get paid rather than 
compensated in terms of time. As far as the cur-
rent operation is concerned: Those who can work 
from home. But for the control center, of course, 
this is not possible, remote control would be much 
too insecure. As to the distancing rules of corona, 
the workstations of our people are basically far 
enough apart. Everyone has several secondary 
screens to monitor in addition to their main 
screen, including information displays for process 
instructions and general information about the 
networks, and that just takes up space." 

When everyone fell silent, Rauch declared, "I 
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can't think of any more questions at the moment. 
Otherwise, I'll be happy to get back to you. Thank 
you for your candor. I have one more request: can 
you let me have a list of the current staff?" 

"Anyone and everyone?" 
"Everyone. And also think about temporary 

workers and employees of companies that work 
here on contract." 

"Only people with access authorization?" 
"Let's put it this way: of those without access 

privileges, only the ones with whom Schlittler 
could have had contact." 

"I will send you the list, but I need to inform 
our legal department." 

"Please. Here's my card." 
When they got out of their cars at the police 

headquarters, Rauch summarized, "At first glance, 
I don't see a motive in the work environment. I 
mean, different views on the optimal procedures 
indicate normality. The perpetrator is probably 
someone from outside. But maybe I'm influenced 
by your suggestion regarding passwords. Any-
way, I would appreciate it if you could continue 
to participate in our investigation." 

"It seems reasonable to me as well, at least until 
we have a clear indication of a crime for personal 
reasons." 

"Exactly. Then I expect you at eight o'clock to-
morrow for the morning meeting. I will have a 
permanent access card issued to you, which you 
can pick up tomorrow at the reception desk. 
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Please report downstairs to reception right now so 
they can take your picture. I'll also have a work-
station set up for you in the squad room, with a 
connection to our police computer." 

* 

Kern drove home. Once at the villa, he started 
up the Nespresso machine and made himself a 
lungo. Then he reached for his cell phone and 
called Bern. 

"Office Colonel Stierli, my name is Wernli," said 
a female voice. 

"Hello, Tamara," Kern said. "Doesn't the boss 
answer the phone himself anymore?" 

"Hi, Elliott. Ell-i-ott." She repeated the name, 
letting it roll off her tongue. "How nice to hear 
from you again. The colonel is in a meeting. That 
means he's sitting in front of a screen getting an-
noyed because he can't see what else the partici-
pants are doing. But that's the way it is with 
videoconferencing. What can I tell him?" 

"Tell him I will stay with the investigation of the 
Cantonal Police for now. It looks like there's some-
thing to the case that concerns us." 

"Have no idea what you're talking about, but 
I'll convey it." 

"Good girl. He'll explain it to you. And have a 
nice day." 

Kern went to his office and sat down in front of 
his laptop. On the Internet, he searched all infor-
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mation available about the Power Grid Compnay. 
It immediately became apparent that its activities 
were crucial for the Swiss as well as for the Euro-
pean electricity grid.  

He then checked entries for the village of Auen-
stein, where the victim had lived. He printed out 
maps of Auenstein and of Schlittler's route to work 
and supplemented them with the satellite images 
that Google offered. He took Schlittler's address 
from the papers Rauch had given him that morn-
ing. As he enlarged the images, they became less 
sharp, but he could see that Schlittler had a small 
swimming pool in his backyard. Indicates a good 
income, Kern thought. He collected all the infor-
mation as files in a new dossier on the laptop. 

The intense search on the laptop made him 
tense up. After an hour, he got up. Outside, it was 
spring weather. Kern grabbed a cigar from the hu-
midor – a parting gift from his FBI colleagues. 
With it, he went to the terrace in front of the living 
room. He retrieved a cushion from a hutch, placed 
it on a comfortable garden chair and took a seat. 
He meticulously lit the cigar and blew clouds of 
smoke into the air. They obscured his view of the 
garden. This fits the case perfectly, he thought, be-
cause we are still groping around in the fog. 

He thought about the case. The best hypothesis 
was that, if it was not a crime for personal reasons, 
the murder had been planned in order to interfere 
with the Swiss power grid. What information 
would have had to be squeezed out of Schlittler in 
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order to disrupt the supply? First and foremost, 
the password to access the power grid system. 
That was all he could think of at the moment. At 
least it was a start, he thought.  

* 

Then he heard his mother's Jag pull up. Shortly 
after, the front door opened and slammed, and his 
mother called out, "Elliott, I've brought lunch." He 
rose and stepped into the parlor. His mother came 
to meet him, holding bags of groceries, which she 
now deposited in the kitchen. He followed her. 
She said, "Will you pour your old mother a glass 
of white wine?" 

Elliott grinned. She was sixty-five, but she did-
n't look old at all, even though she wore her hair 
gray, although evenly colored. Moreover, she 
came across as very elegant. For work she always 
wore an understated suit with a white blouse and 
a pearl necklace. "You look dazzling, Mom." 

He got the wine out of the fridge, checked the 
bottle, found it was a Grüner Veltliner from 
Kamptal, and poured two glasses. "Cheers Mom." 

"Cheers. I look terrible. That darn corona crisis 
killed my visit to the hairdresser. It may be okay 
now, but look at my hair in four weeks." 

"Hopefully by then the crisis will be over." 
"Hopefully. I don't know what the authorities 

were thinking when they said all the essentials 
could be obtained during the crisis and forgot that 
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for us ladies, the hairdresser is vital." She contin-
ued, "Luckily, Sylvia and I were alone in the office. 
You know Sylvia, my pretty assistant." She 
paused, but he didn't respond to the remark. His 
mother kept trying to set him up with suitable 
women. She continued, "No court work, no 
clients, no colleagues. We cleaned up and re-
moved all the closed cases to the archives." 

"And kept the necessary distance while doing 
so?" 

"Sure. Each worked in her office, and when we 
needed to exchange ideas, one of us would stand 
in the doorway and the other would stay at her 
desk." 

"And why do you have to do it yourself? Can't 
Sylvia do it?" 

"I learned that from your father. If you want to 
find the files again, you have to be very meticu-
lous." 

"Does that mean Sylvia doesn't work care-
fully?" 

"No. She does, but she lacks the overview of the 
lawyer. So what did you do?" 

"I am on a new case, even here in the canton of 
Aargau – " 

" – and I know you're not supposed to talk 
about it." 

"Exactly, as my new partner in the Cantonal Po-
lice would say." 

"All right. Is convenience food okay?" 
"Sure. What are you offering?" 
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"Tortellini with ricotta and spinach filling." 
"Approved. I'll get a bottle of Chianti." 
When he came up from the wine cellar, his 

mother was cooking. She had put on a large, worn 
kitchen apron that read "Minnesota the Beautiful" 
– Marcia Tyler Kern was from Minneapolis.  

Kern enjoyed the food. His mother always had 
a twinge of guilt when she served a meal that had 
already been prepared, and he kept telling her it 
was unnecessary as long as he liked the stuff. 

* 

Kern had planned to spend the afternoon 
working on the report of his last case. Stierli had 
set a few question marks along the text. Some pas-
sages needed additions. Stierli thought reports 
should contain as much information as possible. 
Kern complied with his boss's wishes without 
protest. Stierli had always been like that. Even as 
a classmate at the Old Cantonal School in Aarau, 
he had been considered a pedant. Kern found that 
this idiosyncrasy suited him well in his job.  

Stierli had remained in the army from military 
training school onwards and had opted for a ca-
reer as an instruction officer. He had studied com-
puter science on the side and thus almost 
automatically ended up in the intelligence service.  

When Kern had returned to Switzerland after 
his father's death to run his law firm together with 
his mother, he had seen Stierli again at a gradua-
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tion reunion. Stierli was thrilled when he heard 
that Kern had worked at the FBI and declared 
bluntly that Kern had the ideal profile to join the 
Federal Intelligence Service. If he was interested, 
the deal was done. 

Kern felt unhappy as a lawyer. He missed 
being an investigator. He talked to his mother 
about it. Marcia Tyler Kern swallowed hard. Then 
she tore her hair theatrically and exclaimed, "Shit! 
I wanted you to take over your father's business 
so that I can retire in a few years!" His mother 
spoke perfect Swiss German, but when things got 
serious, she lapsed into her native tongue. Kern 
replied, "Come on, Mom, we'll find a solution." He 
wasn't worried. Sometimes she played the drama 
queen, as she called it herself. In reality, she was a 
die-hard pragmatist. The very next day, she de-
clared, "What's important is that you're happy in 
your job. I can run the firm alone until we organ-
ize a successor, and as you said, a solution can al-
ways been found. So I'm letting you go." 

Stierli was able to convince his superiors to im-
mediately release a position for Kern. One condi-
tion was that the candidate had done military 
service. Before Kern began his studies in the U.S., 
he had completed his military service in Switzer-
land. 

He was therefore eligible. The usual back-
ground check followed, which was handled sur-
prisingly quickly, and Kern became an employee 
at the Federal Intelligence Service. They gave him 
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the functional rank of captain, but he did not use 
the designation because he had not made a real ca-
reer as an officer. 

All this went through Kern's mind once again 
as he sat down in front of the laptop.  

But then he felt restless and decided to do 
something for his fitness first. He often went to a 
gym in the city center to work out, but it was 
closed because of the corona crisis. Kern's father, 
however, had set up a small gym with a sauna in 
the basement of the villa. There was a cross trainer 
here. Kern changed his clothes, went downstair-
sards and began to work out on the machine. Be-
forehand, he had opened the basement window. 
Now, while stepping on the machine, he looked 
through massive bars onto a flower bed and be-
hind this onto the lawn, heard the sounds of the 
garden and perceived springtime smells.  

After showering, he continued working on the 
report for Stierli. At seven, he went to the kitchen 
and prepared dinner –  usually sandwiches and a 
salad. Shortly after, his mother came in from the 
office. They ate and discussed the latest measures 
against the pandemic. Marcia was concerned 
about the economic damage. She felt that if the 
current lockdown was not lifted soon, the eco-
nomic damage to the population would be worse 
than the health damage. Kern agreed with her. 

"Especially with the pension fund you man-
age," he interjected. 

"True. And we have a problem with the rents. 
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Of course, we defer the rent to the tenants of our 
properties, but we can't waive it for them, at least 
not in general. After all, it's about the pensions of 
our members." 

"What do you have to say about the political 
proposals that the Federal Council should ensure 
that tenants have their rents waived?" 

Marcia took a sip of red wine. 
"You know, for me as a lawyer, there are two 

kinds of people. One takes the view, 'pacta sunt 
servanda.' That's what Roman law says. Contracts 
must be honored under all circumstances. The 
others look for every opportunity to get out of a 
contract to their advantage. I think both attitudes 
belong to human nature. By the way, hardship 
cases can always be negotiated. After all, it's not 
the tenants' fault that the Federal Council closed 
their businesses." 

* 

After dinner, Marcia retired to her suite, which 
was located on the second floor of the villa. Marcia 
was passionate about watching movies and 
owned an extensive collection of movie DVDs. 
Kern had set up a first-class home theater with a 
large screen for her. She often spent the evening 
alone watching a movie. But sometimes she would 
gather her friends here, expats from the U.S. like 
her, to watch a new blockbuster together. 

Kern himself went to his study, which was next 
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to his bedroom on the first floor, and finished 
working on the report for Stierli. Then he stepped 
over to the rack of music CDs. He had read in the 
newspaper that jazz saxophonist Lee Konitz had 
just died of Covid-19 at ninety-three. He inserted 
the album "Lee Konitz meets Jimmy Giuffre" into 
the player and put on headphones. Then he settled 
into an old, worn leather chair inherited from his 
father and gave himself over to the sounds of West 
Coast jazz. 
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2 – Wednesday April 1, 2020 

 
When Kern arrived at the police headquarters, 

an access card was ready for him, and the man at 
the reception asked him to meet Rauch in his of-
fice. Rauch led him into the operations room.   

In crime movies, which Kern sometimes 
watched to amuse himself about the discrepancy 
between reality and the script, whole armies gath-
ered for the homicide squad report. Here, only 
two people were waiting. Rauch introduced them. 
Elfi Ullmann had the rank of sergeant. Kern esti-
mated her to be in her late twenties. She was tall, 
slender, and wore a long blond ponytail. She 
turned away from the glass wall on which she had 
just completed the information they had so far, 
with handwritten notes and affixed lists and pho-
tographs. She showed a pretty, bright face. Her 
colleague, Constable Christian Bertsch, rose. He 
had been sitting behind a computer. Bertsch was 
an athletic hunk with a round, shaved head. He 
had bulging lips and a broad nose, which matched 
his thick head. Also in his late twenties, Kern esti-
mated. He thought Bertsch could be used when 
things got hot, which was probably rare in the 
criminal investigation department – for such mis-
sions, they alerted their uniformed colleagues. 

Rauch began. He explained why Kern was on 
the team and asked the two colleagues for discre-
tion. "We treat the fact that we called in the Federal 
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Intelligence Service as an internal matter. No one 
outside our team needs to know. The boss and 
prosecutor Kellerhals are of course informed. If 
anyone asks you, you refer to him as a case analyst 
whom we have called in. And since Mr. Kern 
worked in that capacity at the FBI for a few years, 
that's not even wrong. He lives in Aarau, by the 
way, which makes it easier to work with him." 

Aha, thought Kern, Stierli did a bit of advertis-
ing when it came to presenting me. Rauch turned 
to Kern, "By the way, I suggest we call each other 
by our first names. I'm Pascal." 

"And my name is Elliott," Kern said, looking 
around scrutinizingly. None of the three showed 
that the name struck him as extraordinary. In his 
childhood, Kern had been teased about it. His 
classmates had called him "Elliott-Idiot." That had 
soon stopped, because Kern had been a scrappy 
boy. 

Rauch's co-workers gave their first names, and 
Kern nodded in response. 

Rauch stood in front of the information wall, and 
the others took their seats in chairs set far apart. 
Rauch cleared his throat. He summarized what 
they knew about the victim and his circumstances 
and briefly described the place where he had been 
found. Then he asked Elfi Ullmann to initiate a call 
for witnesses together with the press office.  

"I have already logged yesterday's visit to the 
Power Grid Company in the system. Do you have 
any questions about it?" 
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"When can we expect the list of staff?" asked 
Bertsch. 

"It was already in my mail inbox, I forwarded 
it to you. I assume you'll check the names against 
the entries in the police info system first?" 

"Exactly. And currently I'm doing that with the 
names of the neighbors and the other acquain-
tances of the victim." 

Elfi Ullmann stepped up to the information 
wall, wrote the word "staff" under the header 
"Power Grid Company" and added a question 
mark.  

"Then tell us what you found in your conversa-
tions yesterday." 

Bertsch and Elfi Ullmann looked at each other 
briefly, Bertsch nodded, and Elfi began. 

"We have questioned the family and immediate 
neighbors in more detail. By the way, Mrs. Schlit-
tler wants to know when her husband's body will 
be released for burial." 

"The coroner worked quickly. He did a virus 
test, of course. Fortunately, he found no coron-
aviruses on the body. You can tell Mrs. Schlittler 
the body is cleared. The pathologist didn't find 
much. The man was healthy, didn't smoke, didn't 
take drugs, except for the occasional consumption 
of alcohol, which the doctor estimated didn't go 
beyond social drinking. No injuries, only the head 
shot on the right side from a short distance, with 
gunshot residue. The bullet was a .22 caliber and 
was found above the driver's window. That prob-
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ably means the perpetrator was slightly shorter 
than his victim. Go on, Elfi." 

"We were also able to talk to the president of 
the tennis club and the caretaker of the tennis 
court. The questioning was unusually efficient. 
Usually we have to run after people for days, but 
because of corona we found them all at home. You 
can find the details like addresses, occupations, 
etcetera in the system." 

Rauch interrupted her, "Christian, can you 
make sure Elliott gets the info we put into the sys-
tem as well? Elliott, can you give him your email 
address? You'll get the whole folder in the mail. 
But soon it will contain too much data to be 
emailed. Therefore, we have already ordered a 
workstation for you, then you will have access. 
But only here in the building, you can't access the 
police system from outside." 

Kern gave Bertsch his card and said, "It's a 
desktop that's at my house and it's secured as 
much as possible." 

Elfi continued. "Yesterday's interviews, when 
we checked more closely with people, didn't 
change the first impression we got the day before. 
We didn't find any serious conflicts between the 
victim and people in his private environment." 

"And less serious conflicts?" asked Kern. 
"There were disagreements with a couple of 

neighbors over a building permit, and different 
views in determining the tennis club's training 
program. That seems pretty normal to us. Never-
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theless, Christian will look again at the wrangling 
over the building permit when he gets a chance, 
and I at the tennis club. We'd be surprised, though, 
if we came across a murderer here –well, you 
never know." 

Kern said, "So it's more of a motive related to 
the power supply system after all." 

Rauch grinned. "When you work with Elfi, you 
have to know that she always saves the best for 
last. Go ahead, Elfi." 

She smiled as well. "However, there are two 
people we need to look at more closely. At the last 
municipal assembly in Auenstein, a pensioner 
took the floor during the item 'Miscellaneous'. He 
referred to a power outage and accused Schlittler 
of being responsible for it. Because there had been 
one fatality, he asked the municipality to take ac-
tion against him. Those present couldn't make 
sense of it, there was shaking of heads and general 
murmuring, says the mayor, who lives in Schlit-
tlers neighborhood and told us the whole thing. 
But the mayor quickly quieted things down, say-
ing that the power supply was not in the hands of 
the municipality, and that the pensioner should 
contact the utility company in charge." 

"And the second case?" 
"Is an 18-year-old climate activist who distrib-

uted leaflets in the municipality against the so-
called supremacy of the electricity industry. They 
accuse them of boosting energy consumption in-
stead of curbing it. Schlittler caught him at his mail-
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box. A discussion ensued, during which the young 
activist, says Mrs. Schlittler, became quite loud. 
What they were talking about she didn't hear." 

Rauch said, "Quarrelsome retirees and youthful 
activists are practically part of any village inven-
tory, but we need to check it out. Elliott, I'm inter-
ested in what you think of the status of the 
investigation." 

Kern asked, "Did you check if Schlittler had any 
debts?" 

Bertsch reported. "I've studied the bank state-
ments. Everything looks perfectly normal. No sign 
of debt, for that matter, no strange payments that 
don't fit the image of a normal family man." 

Kern rose to add weight to his statement. 
"Good, you have done a thorough job in these two 
days. I agree with the ideas about the course of the 
crime. You are well on your way with the investi-
gation. It seems that all possible motives are re-
lated to Schlittler's professional activity. Either he 
served as a projection screen for personal or polit-
ical grudges, or sabotage of the power supply was 
and is intended. Now it's a matter of deepening 
the search where there is uncertainty and checking 
to see if you missed anything. But as I learned at 
the FBI, it is rare that a completely new develop-
ment comes out of that." 

"Exactly. So, Elfi and Christian, you go after the 
aggressive guys. Elliott and I will stay with the 
power supply. Next meeting tomorrow at the 
same time." 
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"Wait," Kern said. "I see a possible connection 
between the climate activist and the sabotage sce-
nario. What's the guy's name?" 

"Herbert Hebeisen, called Herbie," Elfi said. 
"If you can find out what organization the 

young man belonges to, I may be able to find 
something about it in the Federal Intelligence 
Service system." 

"The flyer," Elfi interjected. "Maybe someone 
still has that. Then we'll see if it was signed by an 
organization or anonymous. Schlittler may have 
kept it. I'll call his wife." 

"And I'm checking to see if we have the young 
man's name in our system," Kern said. "And who 
is the retiree?" 

"A Professor Alfred Magnus, retired teacher of 
mathematics." 

"Thanks. You'll find him in your system any-
way, if he's done anything wrong." 

"It's unlikely," Bertsch said. "He was one of the 
teachers at the New Cantonal School when I was 
there. I never had classes with him, but he was 
considered pedantic and extremely correct." 

"Does he know you?" 
"By sight? I don't think so." 

* 

Back in Rauch's office, he said: "The next impor-
tant piece of information concerns the question of 
whether someone used Schlittler's password to 
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penetrate the Power Grid Company's system. Ms. 
Mächler has not contacted me in this regard, she 
only had the staff list sent. I'll call her." 

The engineer apologized. She would check 
with the computer scientists right away and then 
call back.  

"Computer scientists are the princes every-
where, including here," Rauch said. "If you want 
something from them, you have to keep asking. 
They don't give feedback automatically." 

Kern grinned. "It's the same with us." 
In fact, Ms. Mächler's call came after fifteen 

minutes. 
"According to computer scientists, there was al-

ready an access with Schlittler's password at 9:50. 
However, this only opens the way to the server 
with the information and does not allow any sys-
tem interventions. Of course, the system noticed 
that the access came from outside. But this is a 
normal process. Some employees prepare some-
thing at home and need information to do so. 
However, we know the IP addresses of the em-
ployees, and this one is unknown." 

Rauch asked, "Sorry, I'm a layman. What is an 
IP address?" 

"Every computer or router on a local network 
has an Internet Protocol address for logging onto 
the Internet, so feedback goes to the right place." 

"That means you can always identify the 
logged-in system?" 

"Most of the time. Bypasses are possible, but 
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they cost something, and most people go with-
out." 

Kern thought, Rauch has no inhibitions about 
asking when he doesn't know something. That 
speaks for him. He said, "Is there sensitive infor-
mation on this server?" 

"Some of it could actually be delicate, such as 
the status of parts of the European network, espe-
cially if you intend sabotage somewhere. On the 
other hand, it is information that can be found on 
the Internet if you search properly. If the perpe-
trator or perpetrators are aiming at a system inter-
vention, they haven't achieved anything. Then the 
murder was in vain." 

"And what would have been required for a sys-
tem intervention?" 

"For this purpose, Schlittler had another pass-
word that he could only use on an internal com-
puter. Employees are allowed to use this 
password outside our premises in exceptional 
cases if they are requested to do so by the head of-
fice in a personal telephone call. However, no such 
procedure was found in the log. Whoever tried to 
get into the system did not know about this pro-
cedure." 

"Thank you very much, Ms. Mächler. That 
makes a lot of things clear to us." 

Rauch shut off his cell phone and turned to 
Kern. "So it seems the murder is related to an at-
tempt to penetrate the Power Grid Company's 
system after all." 
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"I think the proceeding was rather amateurish," 
Kern said. "I don't think there were professionals 
at work here. Would fit well with a politically ac-
tive group." 

"Or with a retired teacher. He may have also 
taught computer science at the user level." 

"We'll see. But at the moment, it looks like we're 
going to have to investigate in all possible direc-
tions, as they say in the movies." 

"Good, I'll see you at tomorrow's meeting." 

* 

Kern drove home. In his study, he sat down 
with a coffee in front of the screen of his desktop 
and established a secure connection with the sys-
tem of the Federal Intelligence Service. This was 
not possible with the laptop. The Federal Intelli-
gence Service's system being onion-skinned, Kern 
could not access all search programs and informa-
tion from his station, but it was enough for most 
purposes.  

He entered the names of the two suspects, 
Hebeisen and Magnus. Nothing was found in the 
system. Then he entered the keyword "climate ac-
tivists" and got a list in which only two entries 
identified organizations that, based on their dec-
larations, could possibly be terroristic. One had no 
ties to Switzerland. The second called itself "Rev-
olutionary Climate Cell." Kern could only shake 
his head at the name. The name was incoherent, 
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the members probably were scatterbrains. This or-
ganization had been founded in Berlin and had 
offshoots in Switzerland, Austria and the Nether-
lands. It held capitalism alone responsible for 
global warming and therefore "felt coerced and, 
moreover, justified" to make it disappear through 
a revolution. 

Kern did not deny global warming, but did not 
believe that much could be done about it. People 
in the less developed countries were striving for 
the same standard of living as in the developed 
countries, and this could not be achieved without 
an increase in energy consumption. And in the 
foreseeable future it was not possible to meet the 
demand without fossil fuels. Kern was convinced 
of this because he regularly studied the relevant 
analyses of the intelligence services. He believed 
that they most likely kept to the facts. He was 
averse to any religion and therefore also rejected 
the religious-moralizing approach to global 
warming. 

Let's see what Günter thinks, Kern thought. He 
had worked with Günter Klink of the German 
Federal Intelligence Service two years ago in Lis-
bon. Since then, they had been on friendly terms 
as far as their organizations allowed. They had es-
tablished a shortened chain of command, which 
meant that they provided each other with infor-
mation in an unbureaucratic manner. It went 
without saying that they informed their superiors 
about these contacts. 
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Kern called Klink's direct number and was 
pleased that he answered the call. 

"Where's the fire?" asked Klink. He always 
asked that, and Kern, as usual, said, "South of Ger-
many, where there's still sunshine." 

Klink laughed. "We're having wonderful spring 
weather, just right for the corona lockdown." 

"And you have to sit in the office?" 
"Voluntarily, Elliott, I'm doing it voluntarily. 

My wife works at home and besides takes care of 
the kids, and she says if I add to that it's too much 
for her, and anyway, she'd be ready to give us all 
away right now if a taker could be found." 

"It might be hard to find someone to take you 
on." 

"Now really! But let's leave this. What do you 
want to know?" 

"What do you know about the movement 
called the Revolutionary Climate Cell?" 

"Quite a bit. I recently informed myself about 
them. Well, they come from the Berlin squatter 
scene and are quite radical. They seem to have 
commited acts of violence, but there's little the 
Berlin police can do about it, they're thwarted by 
the politicians." 

"Acts of violence of what kind?" 
"It seems to be mostly about obtaining money. 

Protection rackets, and the odd robbery of gas sta-
tion stores. They have apparently not yet dared to 
rob banks. Of course, from time to time they oc-
cupy entrance halls of companies, where they dis-
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tribute propaganda and threaten customers. In ad-
dition, there is massive intimidation of dissidents. 
In the district they dominate, they have driven out 
or silenced anyone who disagrees with them." 

"Sounds bad." 
"It is." 
"Do you have any leads on offshoots in Switzer-

land?" 
"Yes, but only by hearsay. There is one, but who 

belongs to it or what the guys' activities are, we 
don't know. Have they made any appearance?" 

"Possibly. We are investigating the case of pos-
sible sabotage of the power grid. Are you aware 
of anything in this regard?" 

"Certainly. We've had a couple of attacks on 
transformer stations, but they've only had a local 
impact because of the redundancies in the power 
grid, so we haven't made a big deal about them. 
But the attacks did happen, and we expect more 
of them, possibly an escalation." 

"Good, thank you for the information. We're in-
vestigating. If I find anything, you'll hear from 
me." 

He then called Stierli, caught him at his desk 
and informed him of the status of the investigation 
and the exchange of information with Klink. 

Before lunch he decided to do a little Internet 
searching for local power outages that might be 
related to sabotage. To do this, he reached for the 
laptop. To surf the Internet, he refrained from 
using the desktop for safety reasons. He settled 
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down on the terrace with a cigar and a glass of 
white wine. In the last few days the temperature 
had risen, there was a lot of sunshine, so he placed 
himself under the sunblind. 

First he searched for blackouts in Germany, 
then in Switzerland. He was surprised at how 
many there had been, some even in the canton of 
Aargau. But they had hardly led to problems of a 
larger scope. If any culprits were responsible for 
them, it seemed natural that they were trying to 
cause a blackout that affected a larger area. 

* 

Then he heard his mother drive up. She came 
right through the garden to the terrace. 

"I have seedlings from the garden center. Will 
you help me carry them in?" 

He rose. "Sure, Mom, but I thought the garden 
centers were closed." 

"Not this one. I was able to order on the Internet 
and got a call this morning saying I could pick up 
the seedlings at a counter. It's legal, we complied 
with all security requirements." 

"What are you bringing? The usual?" 
"The usual. Seedlings for pumpkins and sweet 

potatoes, plus a few spice plants." 
Marcia Tyler Kern cultivated a small plantation 

in a corner of the garden that offered both sunlight 
and shade. Here she grew her kitchen spices, but 
especially the pumpkins she needed for the Amer-
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ican Pumpkin Pie, and the sweet potatoes. Both 
were memories of her youth in Minnesota. Kern 
loved both the pumpkin pie and the sweet pota-
toes, which his mother prepared with sour cream 
and bacon. 

"Take the seedlings to the garden cellar, please. 
I won't plant them until May and don't want them 
to freeze." 

The so-called garden cellar was located next to 
the heating room of the villa and was accessible 
from the garden via a staircase. The few gardening 
tools that Marcia needed for planting and occa-
sional flower pruning were also stored there. The 
regular maintenance of the entire garden of the 
villa, however, was the responsibility of a garden-
ing company. 

The room was dusty, it had rough walls, cob-
webs hung in the corners, and the basement win-
dow was dirty on the outside from the rain pelting 
the earth. Marcia remarked, "I must tell Hortensia 
to give this place a cleaning." 

"When Hortensia can come back, there will 
probably be other priorities. Besides, the room 
doesn't need to be cleaned at all. It really looks like 
a basement room of a villa. You could rent it out 
for a movie." 

His mother was not listening to him. She mur-
mured, "I should inquire how Hortensia and the 
children are." 

Hortensia came to the villa twice a week for 
housework. She was a young widow, originally 
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from Portugal and currently taking care of her 
children at home. Kerns knew the children. When 
they had been small, Hortensia had been allowed 
to take them with her on afternoons when there 
was no school and had placed them in one of the 
two guest rooms, where the two sat quietly on the 
floor and played together.  

Hortensia was pretty and vivacious, and when 
she came she made eyes at Kern. Kern kept his dis-
tance from her, smiling kindly and exchanging triv-
ial words with her. His mother found the process 
most exhilarating. Once he had asked her, "Would 
you accept Hortensia as your daughter-in-law?" 

"I wouldn't have any problems with that. I'd 
rather have Hortensia than no daughter-in-law at 
all." 

"And you'd get the grandkids along with it." 
His mother had smiled and shrugged. 
Kern placed the box with the seedlings on the 

large, ancient, washed-out wooden table that ran 
along one wall. His mother said, "Thank you. And 
now I'm going to cook. Is fish okay?" 

"Of course. As long as there's plenty of mayo to 
go with it." 

* 

While his mother cooked, Kern set the table 
and got a bottle of wine from the cellar. Before-
hand, he asked his mother, "Would you agree to a 
sauvignon blanc?" 
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"Sure. But not the New Zealand one, it's too 
sweet. Bring one from the Bordelais." 

When they were eating, Kern asked, "How was 
your movie?" 

"I've been watching, appropriately enough for 
the corona pandemic, the Taviani brothers' film 
Decamerone. You know, young rich Florentines 
retreat from the plague raging in Florence to a cas-
tle and tell each other erotic stories. In Boccaccio's 
book, the contrast between the black death and the 
lusty life was even more pronounced, but I en-
joyed the movie." 

"Michel de Montaigne also retreated with his 
family to a friend's place when the plague raged 
in the Bordelais. They survived, but he came back 
to it in his Essais. Initially, he believed that to phi-
losophize was to learn to die. But in a late Essai he 
found that the rural population, who accepted 
their approaching death almost indifferently, 
lacked any reference to lofty philosophical 
thoughts. They did not need to learn how to die. 
They just did it." 

"Sounds exciting. Maybe I'll turn to those Essais 
after all." 

"You can wait until retirement. You should read 
the collection in one go, that's when it sticks the 
most." 

"But you read them while you were working, 
right?" 

"I was suspended for four weeks, so I had 
plenty of time." 
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"I remember darkly. What exactly were you 
suspended for?" 

"Because of my friendship with Michel de 
Mayran, who was suspected by the FBI of dishon-
est dealings while working at the IMF. He lured 
me into reading Montaigne's Essais." 

"Are you still in contact?" 
"We only write each other New Year's greetings 

now. But with the daughter, I still exchange mes-
sages regularly." 

"It's a pity that such relationships don't survive 
the alienation of distance and time. But that's the 
way of the world." 

"I'm going to call him on Sunday. Want to know 
how they're dealing with the corona crisis." 

Kern thought about his most important rela-
tionship and decided to skype with Caitlin tonight. 

* 

After lunch, he continued surfing the Internet. 
He visited all the websites of climate activists he 
could find. Most of them promised to pursue their 
goals politically. Some expressed themselves 
vaguely. But actually, Kern thought, the logic is 
clear. It was quite possible that after the pandemic 
was over, the resurgence of the economy would 
be in the foreground, but not the climate issue. 
And then it was possible that the activists would 
resort to violence. The step to the formula of the 
Revolutionary Climate Cell, "coerced and justi-
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fied," was not far. In the case of an illegal bank oc-
cupation in French-speaking Switzerland, a judge 
had already granted the demonstrators a justified 
emergency situation.  

At some point, Kern had enough of the ac-
tivists' self-righteous, moralizing slogans. He went 
to the training room and prescribed himself an 
hour on the cross trainer. Then he took a shower 
and sat down at his laptop again. It was six o'clock 
in the evening, time to try a call to Caitlin. 

Caitlin Callahan also worked for the FBI as a 
lawyer. She dealt with illegal arms trafficking. He had 
met her in the context of de Mayran's activities. Ac-
cording to the FBI, a loan he had made had been mis-
appropriated and used for weapons purchases. 
Caitlin had also interviewed Kern at the time, while 
he was suspended. When the charges against de 
Mayran evaporated and Kern's suspension was lifted, 
he had met her unexpectedly at a Georgetown bar fre-
quented primarily by FBI personnel. Out of that had 
come an affair that had been about to develop into a 
serious relationship when Kern's father died and he 
made the decision to return to Switzerland.  

The decision was not primarily motivated by a 
desire to take over his father's law firm. His main 
motive was that he was disappointed with the FBI. 
He felt they had suspended him lightly. That they 
suspected him of complicity because of his friend-
ship with de Mayran, he basically understood. But 
they should have examined everything more 
closely and realized that he had been completely 
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open with his colleagues from the beginning. 
Moreover, he felt that they had proceeded too 
briskly against his friend. Someone in the Depart-
ment of Justice had wanted to make a name for 
himself and had prematurely cleared the French-
man for a shoot-down, possibly to please the pres-
ident's entourage. 

When he was then passed over for promotion 
on the grounds that the suspension was a stain on 
his otherwise white record, he had had enough.  

While he was preparing to move to Switzerland, 
his relationship with Caitlin remained in limbo. 
They talked about it at length in long walks along 
the banks of the Potomac. Their feelings for each 
other were strong. But Kern saw no way to readjust 
to Washington. And Caitlin was at the beginning of 
a promising career. So Kern returned and Caitlin 
stayed, but they called each other once a week, and 
every year Kern went to Washington for Thanks-
giving and spent the holidays with Caitlin's family. 
This left them plenty of time for each other, noting 
that the old familiarity was still there. This condi-
tion had lasted six years now and was actually im-
possible. Both of them, as they confessed to each 
other, had had affairs, but had not established a 
new relationship. 

Caitlin picked up the Skype call, and when 
Kern saw her, his emotions immediately welled 
up. And he saw her joy, too. First, they talked 
about the corona crisis. Caitlin was working at 
home. Kern explained that he was involved in the 
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investigation of a murder case, virtually on his 
doorstep, and the corona crisis was even having a 
positive effect on the investigation in the sense 
that they found all the witnesses at home. Then 
they confirmed to each other that they were both 
healthy and would continue to be careful. Finally, 
they began to exchange trivia, how their day had 
been, what they did in their free time. Kern was 
clear that they were doing this to delay breaking 
off the phone call. He had already thought that it 
was not what they said to each other that ex-
pressed the depth of their relationship, but how 
they said it: with what expression, in what tone of 
voice. They chatted for a full hour, then Caitlin 
had a lunch date. Kern said hello to her family.  

Unlike Caitlin's people, his mother didn't know 
about Caitlin's existence. There were areas of his 
life that he did not let his mother be a part of. It 
was the same with her. They lived in the same 
house, but not really together. 

Afterwards, Kern sat down in the garden and 
enjoyed a cigar in the sunshine of the evening with 
its long shadows. Actually, I should think about my 
life, ask myself what I want and what I don't want, 
he thought. Would a partnership be nice, even 
starting a family? He didn't like to answer the ques-
tions. He felt pleasantly sluggish and remained 
seated until his mother came home, they had din-
ner and spent the evening separately as usual. 

 




